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15 December 2021 
 

 

 

Dear General Manager  
 
I am writing to advise you that the Hon. Rob Stokes, Minister for Planning and Public 
Spaces and Minister for Transport and Roads has recently made the Environmental 
Planning and Assessment (Statement of Expectations) Order 2021.  
 
The Order sets out clear expectations as to what constitutes an efficient and effective 
planning system and one that business and the community can have confidence in. It 
sets benchmarks for council performance in the areas of development assessment, 
planning proposals and strategic planning. A copy of this Order is attached.  
 
You will also be aware that the Government has placed similar performance 
expectations on the Department of Planning, Industry and Environment (the 
Department) and other agencies with approval roles in the planning system. There 
are also new requirements on industry to improve the timeliness and quality of 
development applications. More information about these performance expectations 
and recent planning system reforms is available at www.planning.nsw.gov.au/Policy-
and-Legislation/Planning-reforms/Planning-Reform-Action-Plan. 
 
During the last two years, councils and government agencies have been working 
hard to ensure we have an efficient and effective planning system that is able to 
support the state in its economic recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic. It is the 
planning system that has allowed businesses to adapt and thrive, that has given 
people the confidence to invest in New South Wales and that has supported jobs 
across the economy.  
 
I wish to acknowledge how hard councils have worked during the pandemic to 
ensure timely decision-making and in supporting the significant amount of planning 
reform that has occurred. New South Wales now has a planning system that is 
managed digitally through ePlanning, which makes consent authorities and 
Government agencies more accountable for their performance. We also have a 
planning system that is increasingly strategically led and where the community can 
have confidence in the planning decisions that are being made.  
 
As you are aware, slow decision-making, whether by Government agencies or a 
council, is the enemy of public confidence in the planning system and leads to bad 
economic, social and environmental outcomes. The work that we have all done over 
the last two years has put the planning system in good stead and has allowed for 
new performance indicators to be set. The performance indicators outlined in the 
Minister’s Order should not be seen as aspirational but as achievable and critical to 
the effective functioning of the planning system.  
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The Minister has decided to outline his clear expectations for the planning system in 
the attached Order so that incoming councillors are aware of the importance of an 
efficient and effective planning system in supporting a strong economy and delivering 
better places. It is also important to note that for the first time incoming councillors 
will be provided an induction on the planning and their role in ensuring the planning 
system as efficiently as possible. Accordingly, I would encourage you to table this 
letter and Order at your first available council meeting.  
 
I look forward to continuing to work productively with you in meeting these 
performance indicators. As always, the Department is here to assist you if you feel 
you have any issues in meeting any of these expectations. As always, feel free to 
reach out to the Planning Delivery Unit or the Department’s regional planning teams 
if your council needs further support or guidance. By continuing to work together, I 
am sure we will be able to build a stronger, more resilient economy and a planning 
system that meets the expectations of business and the community.  
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 

 
Kiersten Fishburn 
Secretary 
 
Encl. Environmental Planning and Assessment (Statement of Expectations) Order 2021 
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